

Statewide Homeless Council (SHC)
January 13, 2015
Augusta, ME

Council Members Present: Wes Phinney, Jon Bradley, John Gallagher, Cullen Ryan, Sheldon Wheeler, Elizabeth Szatkowski, Dennis Marble, David McCluskey, Don Harden, Donna Kelley
Guests:  Chet Barnes, Ginny Dill, Thomas Ptacek, Jeff Vane, Holly Stover, Rob Parritt, Shawn Yardley, Lucy Barnhart, Cindy Namer, Mary Francis Bartlett, Betty King, Carol Kulesza, Al Monier, Craig Phillips, Bob Rowe
Minutes by:  Scott Tibbitts, MaineHousing.
Review of Minutes: Don Harden should be listed as a member, not a guest.  The LTS number for Oxford Street Shelter is not 700 since January. Minutes accepted as amended.

All 4 GOALS:

The Long Term Stayers (LTS) Initiative: Numbers continue to decrease, down to 249 at the end of 2014 (as some leave, others reach LTS status).  Numbers are run the 15th of each month. 
- Can the report distinguish individuals from families? Some shelters only serve individuals, some only families, and some both, so it’s only an issue for those that serve both. The report is based on client ID #. Families can easily be identified by consecutive ID #’s, same entry dates, and same lengths of stay – however, Cindy will ask if this can be automated. LTS families may have very different issues than individuals and should be looked at separately. 
- At Mid Coast Hospitality House, several  LTS families with vouchers cannot find suitable units. 
- Also, some shelters, like YANA, may have more LTS’s due to the population they are serving.
-We need to look at how each shelter operates – are they focused on helping clients find other housing, or are they focused only on providing emergency shelter one night at a time? 
-There are a number of new units in Bangor, but they are over the rent limits for S+C. S+C can, case by case, go up to 110% FMR, but needs to document why. In Portland, the city is sometimes able to negotiate – they will go up 5% if the landlord will come down 5%. 
-S+C is working to streamline their process and their utilization has already begun to increase: 30 CH individuals were housed just last month. 
-The Bangor group is working to develop a new approach on how to implement the LTS initiative in that area. CHCS, PCHC and the City are meeting to strategize on this.
Prioritization Chart: Cullen and Ginny looked at models from other states and developed the draft reviewed here today. The Chart details 5 levels of Priority. Priority 1 is LTS individuals. Priority 2 is LTS families. Priority 3 is DV, youth not able to re-unite, and individuals and families who are between 60 and 180 days. Priority 4 is those who are homeless upon leaving institutions. And Priority 5 are those who are circumstantially homeless and youth working toward reunification – those who can most easily access existing resources. 
- City of Portland has about 50 HCV vouchers. May have 30 more if a new project is approved. 
- DV shelters are not the only ones serving people with DV histories and related issues. 
- DHHS is looking at ways to incorporate this sort of prioritization language into new contracts.   - Youth numbers may need to be adjusted and HTS should be listed as a resource. WRAP funds should be added for several categories. Youth in Priority 5 should probably be a separate category since there are specific resources for this population, and they could get lost if lumped in with others.
- Priority 4 should include release to PNMI – which is more typical than release to BRAP. 
- Priority 5 is the largest group, 80%, but most find their way out of shelter without subsidy.   
- Having this 1 pager is good, easy to understand and share. A list of acronyms should be added.
- Elderly and medically compromised are a growing homeless population. Should they be included as a separate category? Or are they sufficiently covered among those listed?
- Same for Veterans?  
- If this is used to determine who gets help first, we’ve created a series of boxes people will need to fit in, but not everyone fits neatly into one of these boxes.  This may unintentionally make things more complicated. What if shelters were simply given a number of vouchers and allowed to help those who they know have the highest need?

- The VI-SPDAT will help identify those with the highest level of need regardless of which category they are in. Some shelters have begun using the VI-SPDAT and are surprised to discover that they have been devoting most of their time and effort on re-housing those who are actually less vulnerable, maybe because they were easier to work with, more compliant, or appeared more ‘housing ready’, while those who were most vulnerable, and who would actually have benefitted more from rapid re-housing with adequate supports, were being kept in the shelters longer because they had needs that are currently only available if they stay at the shelter.  
- Cullen will re-draft the chart and incorporate this feedback.
State and Federal Updates:

Federal: The National Housing Trust Fund is finally funded! This will mean about $3M for Maine, targeted to extremely low income households, and will most likely be made available through a MaineHousing RFP in about a year. 
State: The Governor’s budget proposal came out on Friday. 
- It includes $46M to deal with waitlists for mental health, medical, or age related services. 
- Eliminates GA for Asylum seekers and changes the GA reimbursement formula. 
- Increases sales tax, taxes on food, lodging, and services, while decreasing the tax rate for the wealthiest and for corporations.
- Elimination of revenue sharing will mean less money for municipalities. 
- Non-Profit organizations with over half a million in property in any municipality would now be required to pay 50% of local property taxes (they were 100% exempt). 

- Elimination of MaineCare reimbursement for methadone treatment. 
- Increase in the number of District Attorneys, Assistant DA’s and Judges.
- Also talk of the state taking over GA. State workers would determine eligibility, not local municipalities, which could result in more denials, reduced access, and therefore, less spending. 

- MOTION to reinstate the SHC Policy Committee as a standing committee with regular meetings.  Seconded and PASSED without objection. Membership will include Cullen, Jon, Don, and others to be determined. There should be representation from all three regions. 

- Are any states seeing hospitals becoming more involved in working with elderly and/or medically compromised homeless patients? New ACA rules include penalties for recidivism, so this would be in their best interest. Portland is talking with Maine Med and Mercy about this. 

COC Updates:

- With the departure of Bob Duranleau from the City Social Services Dept. Portland no longer has a CoC Coordinator. Dawn Stiles, who was already the interim replacement for Doug Gardner, is now also filling Bob’s position, but she does not have the history or knowledge of the Continuum process and system that Bob did. There is also a very different environment on the Portland City Council, with more emphasis on cost savings, not services. 
- Preble Street is planning to organize an event to recognize Bob’s efforts, and Rob Parritt, and other members, wanted to go on record as thanking Bob for over 30 years of dedicated service – the work he did saved thousands of lives. 

- MOTION that SHC do something to formally acknowledge Bob’s service. Seconded and PASSED without objection.

MaineHousing Updates:

- An increase in HOME Funds is anticipated this year. However, the Administration and Legislature have re-written how the funds may be allocated. MaineHousing used to received 50%. Now the State gets $6M right off the top, then MaineHousing gets a portion of what is left. This will basically mean flat funding this year despite the overall increase in HOME Funds. It is based on real estate sales so it goes up and down as the market changes. 
- There is some discussion about using this for vouchers. More vouchers sounds good, but if there are no new affordable units, where will people use them? Many people with vouchers in hand are not able to lease up. Also, HOME Funds have historically been used to help leverage significantly more money for housing development – sometimes as much as $10 to $1. 

- Dan Brennan, MaineHousing Development Dept., has a meeting today to discuss the best ways to use available funds. MaineHousing received feedback that the recent Supportive Housing RFP included a number of restrictions, and that will be part of the discussion. 
- MaineHousing is still working on the Project Based Voucher Pilot. It was suggested the new Prioritization Chart be considered as part of that. Referrals will come from shelters but need to factor in access to services and ability to maintain stability in housing.  It appears DHHS is only going to be able to provide services for those who already qualify – there will be nothing new in terms of funds, services or eligibility added for this effort.

- Point-in-Time preparations are going well. MaineHousing is providing support, forms, trainings, and reporting for both Portland and Maine Continuums. There are a number of trainings specifically for Outreach efforts scheduled across the state in the coming weeks. The PIT methodology adopted by both CoC’s is for a “Night of the Count” survey, which limits the amount of time people can collect and submit information. Some Outreach groups had hoped to expand the time frame but there are concerns this could skew the data and make it unreliable.

- Home To Stay grant agreements will be going out soon. 4 new agencies participating this time. 
- Shelter Funding Applications for 2015 are being reviewed. Announcements to be made soon. 
- Data Sharing Agreements are moving ahead. DHHS has agreed on Data Sharing of UDE’s with Shelters, PATH, HTS, and S+C. We need all signed agreements in place before we can flip the switch. The change will go into effect “from this time/date forward” – it will not include historical data. If two or more shelters or programs want to share historical data, it can be done on a case by case basis but will require intensive data clean-up.

- HCV has been using the new Shelter Referral system and so far has offered 55 vouchers to these clients. It seems to be working and Denise Lord will report out to SHC soon.

SHC Mid Coast Forum will be held February 10, 2015 at Saint Patrick’s in Newcastle. 
Please send names and contact information of any agencies or individuals who should be invited to attend and/or participate to Holly and Donna. They will send email invitations and flyers out with a list of topics to be covered. We want to provide information about SHC and efforts across the state, but we also want to hear from community members about the issues in their area. MaineHousing will send examples of prior forum information to Donna and Holly. 

DHHS Updates:

- The new Budget includes an increase in BRAP funding. If approved it would be $6.6M for BRAP. Previously, BRAP funding was part of an allocation of $5.7M so this is a significant change. Thanks to Chet and Ginny for making the program so successful and for providing the information and data that was factored into this proposed budget change by the administration.

- There is increased funding for Mental Health and Consent Degree programs, and to address the waitlists for people to receive Community Integration and other MaineCare services. 
- There is a proposal to eliminate reimbursement for methadone treatment. A Vivitrol Pilot has also been proposed – this is an injectable alternative which lasts for 30 days, but it cannot be used by anyone who has opiates currently in their system. Heroin use is increasing in Maine, and seems to be a bigger issue in New England that in other parts of the country – perhaps related to problems with Oxycodone abuse here, and heroin is actually a cheaper alternative. Sheldon suggested that Stacy Chandler, at his office, has research available on this topic. 
-Sheldon also asked at anyone trying to reach him contact Stephanie.kadner@maine.gov . She is his Administrative Support and will make sure he gets the information he needs.

- Sheldon pointed out that he is only the interim director, but he wants to keep things moving forward and effect positive change with a focus on rulemaking and policy clarifications.  For example, he is re-examining the “1915 I State Waiver” which supports employment services, professional supervision, and use of the ANSA assessment tool, which is better than the LOCUS tool currently in use. He is also supportive of Behavioral Health Homes – evidence shows that people with mental health issues are dying 25 years sooner than their economic peers in the Medicare service system and BHH’s may be a solution.  A concern was raised that BHH’s can create a barrier between Mental Health and Physical Health systems. BHH’s are typically focused on physical/medical health and deal very little with issues around homelessness, employment, or other related issues that Community Integration models factor in. 
-With waitlists for CI services, it is hard to capture how frequently people try to connect, or those who miss appointments and don’t follow up. Tennessee has a rule that a person has to have a clinical assessment within 7 days of initial contact, but this seems to have only resulted in a ‘hidden’ waitlist and many do not want service by the time they are called back for the assessment – the immediate crisis has passed, but their overall situation is no better off.

Other:

The Shelter Funding Committee will meet on Jan 27th from 2:00 to 3:30 at the Welcome Center in the Capitol Building.

The next Veteran’s Homeless Summit will be Jan 30th from 10:00 to 1:00 at Togus VA. A Flyer will be going out soon. 

There will be a Homeless Youth Count in May covering several counties in Maine. Preble Street is working with schools, youth groups and other providers to develop the methodology and will send information out prior to their February meeting if anyone is interested in helping.

The City of Portland approached Preble Street to look at the possibility of consolidating a shelter/resource center. This would mean closing the current Oxford Street Shelter and Preble Street Resource Center and creating a new combined facility. The City Council is looking at the feasibility of this, and potential locations.

Jim Martin is now Director of OCFS – SHC should invite him to join our meetings. There seems to be an increase in the number of youth aging out of services and ending up in shelters.

Hospital Discharge Planning – The Proposal was approved by the Maine Hospital Association and needs to be implemented at the community level between shelters  and their local hospitals.

Next Meeting: February 10, 2015
SHC Mid Coast Forum  9:30 to 2:00

Saint Patrick’s Church, 380 Academy Hill Road, Newcastle, Maine
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